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The Permanent Council held a special meeting on 15 March 2011, to celebrate the International Year for People of African Descent, pursuant to the mandate in General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2550 (XL-O/10) “Recognition of the International Year for People of African Descent.”
The meeting, which commenced at 9:57 a.m., was chaired by Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of the United States and Chair of the Permanent Council.
After calling the meeting to order, Ambassador Lomellin recalled that the United Nations had proclaimed 2011 as the “International Year for People of African Descent,” with a view to strengthening national actions and regional and international cooperation for the benefit of people of African descent in relation to their full enjoyment of economic, cultural, social, civil, and political rights, their participation and integration in all political, economic, social, and cultural aspects of society, and the promotion of greater knowledge of and respect for their diverse heritage and culture.

The Secretary General of the OAS, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, shared his thoughts on the subject matter and spoke about action taken by the Organization to establish an efficient inter-American legal framework and about other initiatives.
Following the Secretary General's statement, the floor was offered to Ms. María Guillén, Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) Rapporteur on the Rights of Afro-Descendants and against Racial Discrimination; Mr. Cary Hector, Professor at Quisqueya University in Port-au-Prince, Haiti; Ms. Paula Moreno, former Minister of Culture of the Republic of Colombia; Congressman Donald M. Payne, Representative for the 10th District, New Jersey, United States; Ms. Epsy Campbell and Mr. Walter Robinson, co-chairs of the National Afro-Costa Rican Commission of Costa Rica; Mr. Danilo González, Alternate Representative of Costa Rica and Chair of the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance; and Mr. Ricardo Bucio Mujica, Chairman of Mexico's National Council to Prevent Discrimination.
The representatives of Panama, Antigua and Barbuda, Brazil, Colombia, Guatemala, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Dominican Republic, United States, Canada, Uruguay, Dominica, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Costa Rica, Venezuela, Bolivia, and Argentina thanked the experts for their presentations and spoke about the experience of their respective countries in this area.
Recognizing the importance of full and free participation by people of African descent, on equal terms, in all aspects of political, economic, social, and cultural development in the countries of the Americas, the Permanent Council Chair invited two representatives of civil society organizations to share in the celebration.
The floor was offered to Mr. Carlos Quezada, representative of Global Rights, and Ms. Dorotea Wilson, of the Association of Women of African Descent in Latin America and the Caribbean.
The Chair thanked the speakers for sharing with the Permanent Council their experiences and their vision for the design and strengthening of legal instruments in the subject area, after which the Permanent Council took note of all the presentations, which will be recorded as an integral part of the minutes of the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:35 p.m.
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�.	The statements may be found in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1793/11.
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